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Hello everyone
As I write this the Platinum Jubilee celebrations have just finished. What a great 
and memorable time we have had, as a nation and as a local community. I hope 
wherever you were and whatever you did, it was a good. A four-day weekend was 
appreciated by most and although the weather was not brilliant there was at least 
some sunshine, dry periods and no danger of heat stroke. The events in London were 
wonderful to watch but for me the best parts were about family and local community. 
It was great to chair the planning group and work with people who had different gifts 
and made different contributions as we sorted out what to do and when, identified 
our needs of volunteers and resources, sorted publicity and bookings, organised 
a tree and a church service. While our first preference was road closure and some 
effort went into trying to arrange that, our next option involved the Hobbs’ drive 
alongside the churchyard with their kind permission but finally we ended up in the 
village hall and car park. It was amazing how many people helped eg making salads, 
cooking on BBQs, putting up the marquee, moving furniture, and decorating and 
laying tables.  Of course no village should be without bunting on such an occasion and 
what a wonderful team effort to create 500 metres or so of bunting from material 
recycled from cast offs. It festooned structures in both Mickleham and Westhumble. 
The Stepping Stones pub in Westhumble provided great entertainment on Saturday 
and then on the Sunday we had an almost full church for a service to thank God 
for our Queen. We included a quiz, some reflections on the Queen and her faith,    
prayers, wonderful congregational hymn-singing, and lovely numbers by the church 
choir and Mickleham Choral Society, and a very appropriate talk by David Ireland. 
The Big Lunch for around 180 people was  memorable and I am particularly grateful 
to those who sat outside despite the chill and to 51 Degrees North who provided 
and served the soft drinks. It was also good to have musical entertainment.  This was 
a real community event and space here does not permit the naming of individuals 
as there were so many but a big THANK YOU to everyone involved in whatever way. 
Each contribution made the day special. Even Covid which many of us sadly had 
after Sunday did not detract from the joy of the event.
I am very glad to be part of this community of Mickleham and Westhumble and 
of a church which takes seriously the call to work for and with those in our parish. 
The early use of the word community dates over 600 years and while there are 
several related meanings the Jubilee highlighted our community as a local group of 
residents with a common interest, supportive fellowship and having shared values. 
The community although diverse in age interests and gifts worked together to put 
on a great event and partied together in an inclusive and fun way. The celebration 
on 5th June not only honoured the Queen and her long reign but succeeded in 
cultivating community spirit and building closer relationships. I hope and pray that 
this will be an enduring legacy for our parish and villages. 

The Rev'd Dr Sandra Faccini Parish Priest
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Sherlock Funeral Service

Funeral Directors & Monumental Masons

Sherlock Funeral Service is an 
Independent family owned business, 

established over 100 years
l Private Service Chapel & Rest Rooms 

l Home visits arranged if required
l Pre-Paid Funeral Plans available

l Free Parking

Telephone: 01306 882266 
Trellis House, 190 South Street, Dorking RH4 2ES. 

Email: office@sherlockandsons.co.uk

Please check website for up-to-date menus    
events and current opening times 

     01306 889932 
     steppingstonespub@gmail.com
      www.steppingstonesdorking.co.uk

Stepping StonesStepping Stones

Last Monday night of the 
month from 7.30 pm

MORE THAN JUST A PUB 
CAFÉ-BAR

Serving Morning Coffee and Afternoon Teas

RESTAURANT & ALFRESCO DINING
Serving fresh classic-style pub favourites

Live music events   Take-aways available
Available for functions / private parties / celebrations / family gatherings

Dog friendly 



Women’s Breakfast
3rd Saturdays
16th July

20th August
Book with: Stephanie Randall

0773 6933 482 
srandall55@gmail.com

Men’s Breakfast
4th Saturdays
23rd July

27th August
Book with: Andy Diamond

diamo1@hotmail.co.uk

 Men's and Women's
 Saturday Breakfasts 

at the Stepping Stones
9 – 10 am
A social gathering open to everyone

Please support our 
Food Bank Collection

 see page 26

St Michael's Church Services
10 am Sunday Services available on Zoom

Joining information for both Zoom and telephone users is available in Pews News 
Online each week. If you would like to join us by Zoom then contact Alison Wood 

for the codes or to ask her to include you on the emailing list for Pews News: admin@
micklehamchurch.org.uk / phone 01372 376443. We hope as many of you as possible 
will be able to join us for worship.
Please refer to Pews News Online for the latest information. If you missed any of 
the services or would like to revisit them all are available on the church YouTube 
channel:

 https://youtube.com/channel/UCl4pbewCT91iZhcdoEjJBIw

@ 3
eaT

Monday 11th July
Host – Julia Siberry

 Old House
Old London Road, Mickleham

01372 375303
ALL WELCOME   

TRANSPORT AVAILABLE

There will be no Tea@3
in August

Post-Jubilee Covid Outbreak
Unfortunately, many people were 

struck down by Covid following 
the Jubilee celebrations, leading 
to  the  cance l lat ion  of  var ious 
planned activities. Many thanks 
to Churchwarden Catherine Diffey 
who conducted Morning Service on 
Sunday 12th June for a sadly depleted 

congregation. Remarkably, this was 
outnumbered by Zoom participants, 
including Sandra who was among 
those of us who were isolating.  The 
Confirmation Service planned for that 
evening was cancelled as were various  
group meetings and Tea@3 over the 
following weeks.

Leading our Intercessions
While it is really special to be 

invited to lead everyone in prayer 
at our church services as part of our 
spiritual outreach, it can also be a 
rather daunting prospect that many of 
us feel unprepared to tackle. To help 
build the confidence of the small band 
of volunteers we already have, and to 
encourage more of you to 'give it a go', 
we are offering two training sessions in 
August, led by Sandra. 

These will be in St Michael's Church 
on Tuesday 2nd August (8 - 9.30 pm) 

and Tuesday 9th August (7.30 - 9 pm).  

Everyone is welcome to attend: those 
currently developing their skills and 
confidence, anyone who thinks they 
might like to get involved but are unsure 
about what is expected, and those who 
just want to know more.
Please note that you will not be tested in 
any way, or expected to pray out loud in 
front of everyone, this is all about learning 
from each other, building confidence and 
developing your own style!
To register your interest or for more 
information please contact Amanda 
Wadsworth 07788 645404, or email  
aewadsworth@hotmail.com

Parish Prayer Meetings in church
First Tuesdays 7 – 8 pm All welcome 

On a sunny 
afternoon 

i n  M ay  ove r 
30 adults and 

three children came together at 
St Michael and All Angels to learn more 
about the history of our church.  For 
over an hour and a half the wonderful 
Sue Tatham, ably assisted by Ben her 
husband, talked to us about the origins 
of this very special building and the 
changes that have taken place over 
the last 1000 years. Settlement on 
this site may date to Roman times 
and successive generations have 

History Ancient and Modern
recognised the beauty and accessibility 
of Mickleham and the surrounding 
areas. Evidence of this history is 
seen in the names given to local 
roads and buildings in recognition of 
some of the people who have made 
this their home, from the acclaimed 
diarist, novelist and playwright Fanny 
Burney to Viscount Bennett, the only 
Canadian Prime Minister not to be 
buried in Canada.  Although the local 
gentry have left more visible signs of 
their existence in our church in the 
various memorials and hatchments, 
there is also evidence of others, such 

as a photograph of Mrs Pack the pew 
opener who decided who sat where in 
church and the graffiti of some restless 
boys in the Norbury chapel. 
This short piece cannot hope to do 
justice to all the fascinating facts so 
next time you are passing please call 
in.  There is lots of information in the 
leaflets and booklets to your right as 
you enter the church.
Thanks again to Sue and Ben, for a truly 
informative talk and to Alison and Mike 
for the delicious refreshments.

Catherine Diffey

There will be another guided tour of St Michael's in the autumn.

St Michael’s Church Community Group

After the success of the Lent 
Lunches, it has been decided to 

hold three monthly ‘Autumn Lunches’, 
in September, October and November. 
The dates are as yet not defined, but 
are likely to be on Thursdays in the 
village hall.                                                     

Thank you to St Michael's Church Community Group for your extremely kind gift of £370 which I’m pleased to confirm we 
received from your Lent Lunches. Your generous support is vital to enable us to provide specialist treatment to veterans with 
complex mental health needs. Veterans rely on us, and we rely on people like you. Former servicemen and women continue to 
turn to us – 14 years is the average time it takes from leaving the military for a veteran to seek our help, but many wait even 
longer. Forty years on from the Falklands War veterans who served in this conflict are still coming to us for help for the first time.
Right now, for some veterans, their family and friends the news from Ukraine is triggering difficult thoughts and painful memories 
as they recall the impact of war and feeling under constant threat. Many of the calls our Helpline is receiving are due to the 
effect the war is having on the mental health of veterans.
It’s vital at this time that we unite – so remember to check in on those who served and encourage friends and family to talk 
about their feelings and seek help if necessary.
Your kindness towards veterans is so important – thanks you for helping us support veterans with the specialist mental health 
treatment they need and deserve.

Robert Marsh from Combat Stress writes…

We are looking at a possible inter-village 
quiz in the autumn, but more excitingly 
a professionally-run, automatically-
timed, 8-lane Scalextric competion 
later this year. An event will, as usual, 
be planned for Christmas.
In the New year, we are looking at 
staging a live performance of ‘Posting 
Letters to the Moon’, excerpts of 

wartime letters between Celia Johnson, 
the actress (Brief Encounter), and her 
husband Peter Fleming, the explorer, 
based with Army Intelligence in India. 
This has played at various locations, and 
stars Lucy Fleming (Celia’s daughter and 
Simon Willams, who is widely known, 
inter alia for the Forsyte Saga. Keep 
fingers crossed on this one!       

Forthcoming events
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First Saturday of the month

Coffee Mornings 
at Westhumble 

Chapel
2nd July / 6th August

3rd September
Come along between 

10 am and noon
for coffee and cake  £1.  
Free drinks for children 

Everyone welcome 

For further information call 
Jonathan Blake
 07787 126966



For a free  no obligation quotation  call today 
Freephone 0808 144 9071

John Joannides  28 Bracken Close  Bookham

Superb professional 
cleaning of carpets  

oriental rugs  
upholstery  curtains 

and leather  
Guardsman 

anti-stain protection

•  spot stain and odour removal    
•  leather cleaning specialists    
•  flame retarding    
•  dust mite reduction service    
•  all work fully insured & guaranteed

07947 135 376     0208 3978 96207947 135 376     0208 3978 962
www.slhdecoratingservices.comwww.slhdecoratingservices.com

                    
Professional  friendly and speedy service at all timesProfessional  friendly and speedy service at all times

Insurance workInsurance work
Interior decoratingInterior decorating

Oil & Water-based productsOil & Water-based products
Wallpaper hanging & removalWallpaper hanging & removal

Fully insuredFully insured
Exterior paintingExterior painting

Free quotes & adviceFree quotes & advice
Commercial/Domestic workCommercial/Domestic work

SIMON HOOPER
For all your decorating needs...For all your decorating needs...

 

 •  Residential and 24-hour daycare		
 •  Excellent cuisine
•  Facilities for disabled: medic bath / lift	                  
•  Home doctor in attendance

 •  Single & sharing rooms			 
 •  Convalescent & short stays
•  Lounge with TV & piano		   
•  Separate dining room

 •  Physiotherapist  chiropodist & hairdresser
 •  Entertainment: theatre visits / parties 
    & cabarets held on premises

National Trust Road  Box Hill
Mickleham  Dorking  Surrey RH5 6BY
 Telephone: 01306  889942 / 888253

We aim to provide an excellent service at        
competitive rates  supporting emotional  physical       
and social needs of our clients  always respecting      

and protecting their status as adults.

Pinehurst 
RestHome

Established Local Family Business
•  Over 20 years' experience
•  Internal & External
•  Commercial & Domestic
•  Friendly    First Class Service
•  Surrey / Sussex/ Greater LondonPROFESSIONAL 

PAINTERS & DECORATORS

FREE ESTIMATES
01306 640418

www.dorkingdecorators.co.uk
As approved by Checkatrade

PRIVE
LU X U RY H A I R  S A LO N

8 High Street    Leatherhead
01372 360302 

www.privelondon.co.uk  i prive_leatherhead

Th e  c e r e m o n i a l  p l a n t i n g  i n 
Westhumble, of the Jubilee oak tree 

to commemorate 70 years of Queen 
Elizabeth’s reign, took place on Sunday 
5th June at 9 am. A small number 
of residents gathered in the drizzle 
to witness Westhumble Residents 
Association President, Ben Tatham, 
carry out the planting, using a silver 
spade. The tree was planted near the 
Adlers Lane gate into the field where 
we hold the bonfire each year. 
A young sapling has been chosen as 
it can withstand dry weather better 
than larger specimens.  My wife Lucy 
had grown it from an acorn collected 
from the ancient oak which grew in 
Leladene's garden. See left for David 
Judd's history of this magnificent tree.

Neil Mason

The Noble Provenance of 
Westhumble’s Platinum Jubilee Oak

It is believed that the this tree dates 
back to about 1700 and was part of 

the Camilla Lacey estate. It would have 
been the centrepiece of the Gertrude 
Jekyll-designed garden of Camilla Lacey, 
probably commissioned by the then 
owner the Rt Hon Leverton Harris in 
about 1914.
In 1923, soon after Victor Freeman 
took over Camilla Lacey  his wife Lela 
died and he built the arch and renamed 
the estate Leladene in her memory. 
Following Freeman's death in 1931, 
the estate was broken up. Camilla Drive 
was developed from its garden. The first 
house built on the left beyond the arch 

Leladene oak in the snow April 2008

The Leladene Oak Quercus cerris
was named Leladene and the oak tree  
stood in its garden.
The tree was one of the biggest of its 
species in the country with ultimately 
a girth of 19ft and a spread and height 
of about 100ft. It was an outstanding 
specimen, perfectly proportioned and 
with a trunk characterised by a series 
of cathedral-like buttresses. The leaves 
each year would have easily filled a 
40ft shipping container, so green bins 
were not much use.   Sadly the tree  
succumbed to a fungal disease in 2015. 
On removal the wood from trunk and 
branches filled five full-size 40ft trucks.

David Judd

Cleveland 
Court's 

Jubilee Tree

ANorway Maple Acer platanoides 
'Paci f ic  Sunset '  was chosen 

by Cleveland Court residents to 
commemorate the Queen's Platinum 
Jubilee. It was planted at the first bend of 
the drive. In years to come this large tree 
will provide a stunning autumn display to 
all who enter Cleveland Court.                                     	
		               Derek Dalston
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Mickleham's Platinum Jubilee Celebrations – Sunday 6th June 2022
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Gill and Paula would like to warmly welcome you to Aspen Care  offering 
assistance to enable you to live in the comfort of your own home with care 
and companionship.
            • A happy alternative to a care home
            • Cover while your family or carer takes a holiday
            • Recuperation and rehabilitation following a hospital stay
            • All aspects of personal care  medication and meal prep
            • Dementia care  disability  chronic & critical conditions  end of life care
            • Accompaniment to appointments

Call for a chat to discuss your requirements. 
We look forward to hearing from you.

01737 354821  info@aspenliveincare.co.uk  www.aspenliveincare.co.uk

• Since 1926, Capel-based and family owned
• STRESS-FREE, local, national & worldwide 
• Contact us for your FREE estimate...

01306 711293
edebros.co.uk

    Your visiting
P H Y S I O T H E R A P I S T

SUE JUDD   MCSP HCPC

40 years of experience.
 All your requirements for elderly 

mobilisation & post-operative 
rehabilitation.

07834 227999  sue-judd@sky.com

P J Oliver & Son
Window cleaning

House & Garden Maintenance 
Roof Repairs    Guttering 

Painting & Decorating 
Ground works    fencing    hedge cutting   

and tree work
Also Pest control 

Call Phil on 07722 158111
Email Oliviagarrett79@gmail.com 

Fully Experienced

Carer/Companion
• PART-TIME LIVE-IN • DRIVING LICENCE HOLDER •

• HOURS to SUIT • BABY/CHILD SITTING •

• EXCELLENT REFERENCES • FULLY INSURED •

07748 743 732
Reliable, Kind and Caring

High Quality, Professional Home Care and Companionship Enabling People in 
Mole Valley & Surrey to Remain Living Independently at Home

LOCAL     •    NATURAL     •    ETHICAL       01306 880720      www.vgfarmshop.com

YOUR LOCAL FARM SHOP
ON DENBIES WINE ESTATE

farm shop        deli        plant centre
                                  Open daily 9.30 to 5.30 and Sundays 10 to 5     Free parking   

We deliver veg bags and more to the local area on Tuesdays and Fridays 
see www.vgfarmshop.com or email vegbag@vgfarmshop.com for details

LOCAL     •    NATURAL     •    ETHICAL       01306 880720      www.vgfarmshop.com

All kinds of local produce including strawberries & tomatoes 
Come to our Food Fair  Sunday 17th July 12 noon – 4pm  Free entry

Mickleham Choral Society meets on Thursday evenings at 8 pm in Mickleham Village Hall. 
New members are always welcome – no audition is required. We do three concerts a year plus 
participating in the Leith Hill Music  Festival in April.  Just come along for an evening to sing with 
us and see how you like it. Our first rehearsal of the new season is on Thursday 1st September. 
Music and refreshments will be provided and of course we hope you have such a wonderful 
time you will come back for more.

For more information, please go to www.micklehamchoral.org.uk 
or contact our conductor, juliethornby@yahoo.co.uk

Come and Sing
Thursday 1st September  7.30 for 8 pm   Mickleham Village Hall 

Huge Swarm of Bees
Anne Weaver sent us these photos of this swarm which 

was collected from the yew tree near the Leladene 
Arch in Westhumble at the end of May.  Apparently it 
was a 'prime swarm', that is the first to break off from 
the main hive. 

51 Degrees North – Official Opening

Mickleham's newest business, 51 
Degrees North, held its official  

opening on 7th June. The owners, 
Mark and Kwan Over welcomed a 
large number of guests, including 
neighbours. Also present were Harry 
from the Fine Pie House, based in 

Norbury Park and our own cheese 
maker Michaela, who were presenting 
their goods, some of which will be on 
sale in the shop at weekends. 
Mark Over thanked the local community 
for their understanding and support 
during the past year and expressed 

the hope that the facilities would be 
valued by the community in the future.
David Ireland, as Chairman of the 
Parish Council, was invited to cut the 
ribbon to mark the official opening 
and wished 51 Degrees North every 
success. 

  8 9



A big thank you to everyone who helped with our 
Platinum Jubilee Celebrations

 Mickleham Village Hall for providing the venue, tables and chairs... St Michael’s Church for the food and the Church Community Group 
for helping coordinate the church resources... the Parish Council for funding the Jubilee Tree and providing logistical support...  the 

Hobbses for agreeing to the use of their drive, even though  the weather caused a change of venue on the day... the Murrays for providing 
parking space near the church... several anonymous donors who generously supported the cost of the event... Mickleham Choral Society 

for adding their tuneful voices to ours.  The nine members of the amazing Bunting Team organised by Kirsten Johnson, who not only made 
500 yards of bunting, but also helped to put it up and take it down ...  Juniper Hall for loaning us their tables, chairs, and three barbeques. 
Volunteers involved in transporting the furniture, setting it up and decorating with Jason Wilson providing essential back-up, as ever... 51 

Degrees North for providing the soft drinks...  the 10-strong Salad Team, who each made three delicious salads for our lunch... the Cooking 
Team included cooks who helped prepare the chicken, six barbecuers who cooked the other meat and (separately) vegetarian options, and 
the food servers... Volunteers who  helped with bell ringing, childrens’ entertainment, posters, signage, event photography, parking as well 

as providing other behind-the-scenes support... and not least, two first aiders, thankfully not needed.
And a final big thank you to the Jubilee Group Committee, chaired by Sandra Faccini who formulated the service and facilitated                    

a détente between church and parish council which many reckon was the single best outcome of the event... David Ireland who spent 
a huge amount of time in eventually futile negotiations with SCC for permission to close the Old London Road for the Street Party... Tim 

Mathieson who was responsible for timescales and job allocations. Feena Graham who did a remarkable job organising advertising,  
‘ticket’ allocations and seating plans (which all had to change at the last minute)... Mark Day tree acquisition and planting, Head of Salads 
and Ice Cream supremo... Andy Diamond who obtained/stored meat and was head of the cooking team. What a good job was done! And 
Denise Darling from Westhumble, who made sure the events were advertised, organised bunting and was deputy Head of Salads. Thanks 

also to co-opted member, Helen Birchmore, who found and chain-ganged volunteers, such that each and every task was covered. Excellent 
job. Thanks also to Tina Blore for the Jubilee events at the Stepping Stones... and to individual 

Street Party Organisers for their initiative and hard work. 
And finally, many thanks to all those who provided photographs for this magazine including, Michael Tester and Kelvin Pritchard.
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Mickleham
Village Hall

available
for hire

Hall bookings 
Table & chair hire 
Deanna Darnell
07790 941 601

bookings@micklehamvh.co.uk
www.micklehamvillagehall.org.uk

Planning 
a party?

Equipment 
available for hire 

China ~ Cutlery
Electric urn

Equipment hire
Mary Banfield
01372 373912

admin@micklehamvh.co.uk

Community Directory
Box Hill and Headley Heath (National Trust)
	 Lead Ranger – Mark Dawson	    01306  885502
		  mark.dawson@nationaltrust.org.uk
	 Friends of Box Hill – Chair Lyn Richards	 01737 842889
		  lyn@mra.uk.net
Box Hill School
	 Headmaster –  Cory Lowde	        01372 374814
		  HMPA@boxhillschool.com
Dorking Cricket Club
     Chairman – Andrew Homewood 	  homewooda@hotmail.co.uk    

Dorking Group of Artists

      Exhibition Secretary – Patricia Booth    	     patriciabooth100@gmail.com
Dorking Lawn Tennis & Squash Club
	 Jim Cattermole	 01306 883629
		  jim.cattermole@uwclub.net
Dorking Rugby Club

      Jim Evans	                                				   07789 176417	
						          jim@flintcottage.net	
The Garden Shed
    Pauline Davis 						        07759 646353    	
					                      paulinemdavis@gmail.com  
      Susie Gowenlock 					       07768 923088  	
					                   susiegowenlock@gmail.com

Juniper Hall Field Centre                                                                  01306 734501
                                                                     enquiries.jh@field-studies-council.org
 	 Head of Centre – Maddy Jones	 m.jones@field-studies-council.org 
	 Friends of Juniper Hall – Suzy Hughes	 01483 281935	
		  suzy@suzyhughes.co.uk
Mickleham Children’s Playground Association
	 Secretary – Sarah Parfitt	 07767 891772
		   sarah@sarahparfitt.com
Mickleham Choral Society	 www.micklehamchoral.org.uk
	 Thursdays 8 - 10 pm – Mickleham Village Hall 
	 Conductor – Juliet Hornby	 01372 373106
	 Secretary – Mike Benson                                mike_benson@btinternet.com  
 Mickleham Old Box Hillians Football Club
	 Secretary – John Atewell	 01372 374745
Mickleham Parish Council     
      See website for meeting dates                            www.micklehampc.org.uk 
	 Chairman – Rev'd David Ireland                                                01372  379381
                                                                                  rev.ireland43@btinternet.com
	 Parish Clerk – Feena Graham 	 clerkatmpc@gmail.com	
Mickleham Parish Magazine

	 Editor – Sue Tatham	 01306 882547
		  editor@micklehammag.co.uk
	 Co-Editor – Charlotte Daruwalla	 01306 884025
		  editor@micklehammag.co.uk
	 Administrator – Vacant
		
Mickleham Village Hall
    Chairman  – Ben Tatham	           01306 882547	
		  chairman@micklehamvh.co.uk
    Bookings Manager – Deanna Darnell	   07790 941601  
 		  bookings@micklehamvh.co.uk

Gardens large and small
we maintain them all

Telephone: 01737 841524  Mobile: 07887 838666
References available upon request

All aspects of private and commercial garden 
and estate maintenance  landscaping undertaken

Fencing  grass & hedge cutting

EST.1985
RGS

Rowlatt Garden Services

TIM LANGLEY
Experienced craftsman

ANTIQUE RESTORATION
CABINET MAKING

FRENCH POLISHING
Free estimates  collection & delivery
01372 457700   07960 486455 

At Mickleham Village HallAt Mickleham Village Hall
Dell Close  Mickleham  Surrey RH5 6EEDell Close  Mickleham  Surrey RH5 6EE

07748 867 732 
vmvdancing@gmail.com

 

IDTA Qualified TeacherIDTA Qualified Teacher

Ballroom DancingBallroom Dancing
Latin American DancingLatin American Dancing
Professional Training Professional Training [IDTA][IDTA]

Private lessons onPrivate lessons on
Tuesday afternoons andTuesday afternoons and

Sunday eveningsSunday evenings  

Joseph

De Decorators
•  Painting   •  Decorating   •  Wallpapering   •  

Plastering   •  Tiling
Mickleham based         40 years’ experience

01372 372331   07973 358 932

www.healing-inspiration.co.uk

A Confidential & Safe Space to Talk
Counselling • Mind & Body Healing 
Reiki • Relax into Nature Sessions

Face to face/Online/Outdoors/Distance
Supporting you with compassion and 

understanding through challenging times

Call Judith Cobby                                           
on 01306 882229 
or 07790 614448

phil@philsmowingdorking.co.uk
07905 160765

Regular Lawn Mowing
Lawn Care & turfing 
Pressure Washing
Hedge Trimming 

General Garden Maintenance

Byttom Hill  Mickleham   01372 372590    www.thekingwilliamiv.com

King William IV

Byttom Hill  Mickleham   01372 372590    www.thekingwilliamiv.com

Hello friends and neighbours
I am writing this just before Father’s Day – forecasts predict 30o temperatures, 
so it's going to be a busy June. 
Our bottom patio is finished, and we have just installed a 50m2 parasol that can 
cover the whole area when deployed. It was custom-made for us in Belgium. This 
will allow customers to enjoy our lovely views in comfort even when it rains, or 
the sun becomes too fierce.
Please come down and take a look.         See you soon, Eamonn
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St Michael’s Church
within the United Benefice 

of Leatherhead and Mickleham

Incumbent – Vacant   
Parish Priest                                   
	 The Rev'd Dr Sandra Faccini *             01372 417664
         NB Corrected mobile number                      07763 488961                                                
   		          parishpriest@micklehamchurch.org.uk

 

Churchwardens   	
     Timothy Mathieson	   07555 597163
		   TimothyMathieson@aol.com

     Catherine Diffey                                    07790 473167
			               Mickleham@diffey.me.uk

Parish Administrator

	 Alison Wood	 01372 376443
		  admin@micklehamchurch.org.uk

PCC Secretary

     Vacant	
	                                    
Treasurer                   	
	 Richard Siberry	 01372 375303
		  pcctreasurer@micklehamchurch.org.uk

Organist

   David Fishwick  			           0208 7732420	
		                organist@micklehamchurch.org.uk
Weddings Co-ordinator

     Elaine Machin			         01372 724972	             	
	               	               weddings@micklehamchurch.org.uk
Baptisms Co-ordinator

     Vickie Leney	  	                       01306 884054
		                 baptisms@micklehamchurch.org.uk

Funerals Organiser

     Brian Wilcox			        01372 374730
                                                                 dbrianwilcox@btinternet.com
Website Manager

	 Kelvin Pritchard  	 07770 280410
	                                                   website@micklehamchurch.org.uk	

www.micklehamchurch.org.uk 
For information about services for other 

denominations see website pages. 
 Search on ‘Churches Together Mole Valley’

* Main working days: Monday    Tuesday and Sunday

Members of the 
Parochial Church Council   

St Michael's Church 
Community Group 
Helping Hands

Including Food for Friends 
A service for all residents 

of  Mickleham and Westhumble
Examples of services we offer:
 •  Essential shopping / collection of prescriptions 
 •  Changing library books
 •  Small tasks: eg changing fuses, altering clocks etc 
 •  Dog walking
 •  Visiting / befriending
 •  Home-cooked meals for local families going 	
     through difficult times

Requests to 
Frances Presley  01306 882473

More helpers needed – please contact 
Frances if you can spare some time.

St Michael's Church 
Community Group 

Committee
Mary Banfield			   01372 373912	
			         mgbbmw@aol.com
Kay Cain				   07736 281752
		               kay__jay@hotmail.co.uk
Mark Day 		                 07852 117249
		             mickleham@hotmail.com
Andy Diamond 			   07789 775354
    		                 diamo1@hotmail.co.uk
Frances Presley  			   01306 882473
   			    jasempres@gmail.com
Amy Ward  			   07709 199292
		      amycatrionaward@gmail.com

Sarah Blake          Mark Day
   Andy Diamond               Catherine Diffey     

Caroline Jones            Vickie Leney          
      Elaine Machin            Tim Mathieson                 

            Beverley Mehta	      Elizabeth Moughton
   Kelvin Pritchard            Richard Siberry

CALENDAR
      
1 	 Friday	 6 - 8.30 pm	 Ashleigh Grange and Ashcombe gardens open
2	 Saturday   	 10 am	 Coffee Morning at Westhumble Chapel
		  2-5.30 pm	 Ashcombe garden open

3	 SUNDAY – Trinity 3   	 10 am	 Family Service
		  2-5.30 pm	 Ashleigh Grange and Ashcombe gardens open
5	 Tuesday	 7.30  pm	 Parish Prayer Meeting in church
6	 Wednesday	 2 pm	 Garden Shed visit to Plant Passion Flower Farm
9	 Saturday	 2.30-4.30 pm	 Summer Show at the village hall		

10     SUNDAY – Trinity 4	 10 am	 Holy Communion					   
		  11.30 am	 Matins at Westhumble Chapel	
11     Monday	 3 pm	 Tea @ 3 at Old House
16	 Saturday	 9 am	 Women's Breakfast at the Stepping Stones

17     SUNDAY – Trinity 5	 8 am	 Holy Communion in church
		  10 am  	 Holy Communion
22	 Friday		  End of Summer Term
23	 Saturday	 9 am	 Men's Breakfast at the Stepping Stones

24     SUNDAY – Trinity 6	 8 am  	 BCP Holy Communion at Chapel
		  10 am    	 Holy Communion

31	 SUNDAY - Trinity 7	 10 am	 Morning Prayer

AUGUST
2	 Tuesday	 7.30  pm	 Parish Prayer Meeting in church
		  8 pm	 Intercession Training in church
6	 Saturday	 10 am	 Coffee Morning at Westhumble Chapel

7	 SUNDAY – Trinity 8   	 10 am	 Family Service

Copy deadline for the September parish magazine
9	 Tuesday	 7.30 pm	 Intercession Training in church
10	 Wednesday 	 10 am	 Garden Shed visit to  Great Comp Gardens

14     SUNDAY – Trinity 9		
		  10 am	 Holy Communion					   
		  11.30 am	 Matins at Westhumble Chapel
20	 Saturday	 9 am	 Women's Breakfast at the Stepping Stones

21    SUNDAY – Trinity 10	 8 am	 Holy Communion in church
		  10 am  	 Holy Communion
27	 Saturday	 9 am	 Men's Breakfast at the Stepping Stones

28    SUNDAY – Trinity 11	 8 am  	 BCP Holy Communion at Chapel
		  10 am    	 Holy Communion

Sunday 4th September's 10 am Family Service will be held outdoors in the Rectory garden.

JULY

1st September	 Start of Autumn Term
		  Come and Sing with Mickleham Choral Society
24th September    Beating the Bounds 1 - Westhumble route
15th October         Beating the Bounds 2 - Mickleham route	

Dates for your diary
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Community Directory
 Continued from page 13

Mickleham & Westhumble Badminton Club

	 Membership Secretary Sarah Blake       tinkerbell0044@hotmail.com     
Mickleham Cricket Club

	 Membership contact                                       Will Dennis 07903 842674 
                                                                          will@micklehamhallfarm.co.uk
Mickleham & Westhumble Horticultural Society
    Chairman – David Kennington	 01372 362309	
www.surreycommunity.info/mwhs	 davidkennington144@gmail.com
Mickleham and Westhumble Local History Group
	 Chairman – Ben Tatham	                       01306 882547
	                                                                                  ben@thetathams.co.uk
         www.micklehamwesthumblehistory.co.uk/community/mickleham-  	
	                                        westhumble-local-history-group-13483/home/

Mole Valley District Council	             01306 885001
    Councillor Elsie Rosam 	 01306 885695
		  elsierosam29@gmail.com
    
The Arts Societies (formerly NADFAS)
    Betchworth – Mary Venning	 01306 883301
    Dorking – Sue Tatham	 01306 882547
    Leatherhead – Sarah Sheridan			          01306 883699
St Michael’s Church of England (A) Infant School 	 01372 373717
		  info@stmichaels-dorking.surrey.sch.uk
     Friends of St Michael’s School – Chair Amy Rieley 
		  friendsofstmichaels2017@gmail.com                                                          
St Michael’s Community Nursery
    Weekday mornings – Mickleham Village Hall
	 Supervisor – Hilary Budd 	 01372 361021
				    stmichaelsnursery@btinternet.com
Surrey County Council	            03456 009 009
    Councillor – Hazel Watson	 01306 880120
		  hva.watson@btinternet.com
Surrey Wildlife Trust 	 01483 795440
		  info@surreywt.org.uk
Westhumble Residents Association

    David Allbeury                                   	 07860 227451     	
	                                      westhumble.neighbourhood.watch@gmail.com
Westhumble Neighbourhood Watch
    Lead Co-ordinator –  David Allbeury                                   07860 227451                                        	
		  westhumble.neighbourhood.watch@gmail.com

ADDITIONAL CONTACT INFORMATION
Citizens Advice	
    Dorking – Lyons Court  	 01306 732302
    Leatherhead – Swan Mews  High Street    	 01306 732301
Crimestoppers 	               0800 555 111
Police Non-emergencies 	 101
	     (often quicker to  make online report)   https://report.police.uk/                                                      
                Neighbourhood Specialist Team – Dorking Rural East

General enquiries molevalley@surrey.pnn.police.uk
NHS Urgent and emergency care				               111

If you would like to add  your 
name to this list please get in 

touch with Sue Tatham
O1306 882547  

editor@micklehammag.co.uk
No Charge

Babysitting 
by local

youngsters
Those listed below are at least 

14 years old.

Gracie Owen    **07790 900649
Annabelle Prosser*
                                07443 634179
Maisy Presley*     07720 657327
Martha Pearce     07514 080005
Rory Lee          **  07973 360950
Ellie Kim                07773  395575
Chelsea Edwards  07834 695816
Edward Moran      07740 088124
Daisy Armitage   **07580 473812

  * Holidays only
** Parent's mobile number

Advertising in the 
Parish Magazine

Please contact 
Sue Tatham (as above)

Small ads: a nominal fee is 
charged for ads where items or 

services are bought or sold. 

We have been advised to print 
the following reminder:

We cannot guarantee the 
quality of the goods and 
services offered by our 

advertisers.

Mickleham & Westhumble Local History Group 
and the St Michael’s Church Community Group

Beating the Bounds is a custom that 
dates from Anglo-Saxon times. Over 

centuries it took place to make sure 
that the boundaries of a parish were 
known maybe in case an adjoining 
parish decided to increase their own 
boundaries! Parishioners would walk 
around the boundary of the parish and 
from time to time stop for the vicar 
to beat any boys who were present 
to make sure that they remembered 
where the boundaries were when 
they became adults. They were then 
rewarded with a halfpenny to stop 
their crying. Sandra has assured us that 
this custom will not occur on either day 
– in part at least because halfpennies 
have been removed from circulation.
Because the boundaries of each of 
the villages is about seven miles long 
we are going to hold the event on two 
Saturdays: the first around Westhumble 
and Norbury Park on 24th September 
and the second around Mickleham 
and Box Hill on 15th October. Before 
you decide that seven miles is not for 
you just as it is not for me, we plan to 

arrange stopping-off points and joining 
places for those who only want to walk 
part of the boundary.  There will be no 
need to register that you are coming 
but nearer the time we will ask those 
who are joining us along the way to 
provide a phone number and details of 
your joining point so that we can ensure  
that we meet up. Full details of joining 
points will be in the September parish 
magazine. 
On 24th September we will start from 
Westhumble Chapel at 10.30 am. (Those 
who are walking from Mickleham  will 
start from St Michael's Church at 9.45.) 
Sandra will arrange for the Chapel 
to be open for coffee paid for by the 
walkers and it is hoped that there will 
be a lunch stop at ‘Wild about Coffee’ 
by the old sawmill in Norbury Park.  
Likewise on the 15th October those 
from Westhumble will leave the Chapel 
at 9.45 am to join up with walkers 
leaving from St Michael’s Church at 
10.30.  There will be a lunch stop at the 
National Trust café on Box Hill.

Westhumble / Norbury Park
Saturday 24th September

and
Mickleham / Box Hill

Saturday 15th October

Please bring your own lunch and drink    
– the last is important but we suggest 
you go easy on the alcohol.  We would 
also encourage you to buy food and 
drinks at the two lunch-stop places.  
The National Trust café has a full menu 
while ‘Wild about Coffee’ offers  coffee 
cakes/energy bars/flapjacks etc.
The walks will take place irrespective 
of the weather, that is unless another 
Storm Eunice is forecast or no-one turns 
up!  Dogs are very welcome as long as 
they are under control (please note 
that we may find livestock in one or two 
fields). We did consider whether this 
should be a fund-raising event, it was 
felt that it was something to be left to 
the individual.
I hope that we have whetted your 
appetite to help us resurrect this 
ancient custom after an interval of 
twenty years. Please put one if not both 
dates in your diary.  If there are any  
questions please email me. 

Frances Presleysempres@gmail.com

There is a Guildford Diocesan initiative 
called ‘Hear Hear’ or ‘Champions’ 

which was set up to help those who 
might be having trouble with hearing 
aids.  For a few years now Sheila Cole 
and Alison Draper have been going to 
Martha’s Market in the Leatherhead 
Parish Hall, holding clinics to do just 
that.  They can only deal with NHS 
hearing aids, but can supply batteries, 
tubes and earpieces, but maybe most 
important of all they will offer helpful 
advice.  No appointment is necessary.
Martha’s market meets twice a month 

on the first and third Fridays from 10 
to 11.30 am.
Sheila and Alison have both said 
that they would be very happy to 
help anyone from Mickleham and 
Westhumble as well. Sheila has said 
that she would be willing to help set 
up such a clinic in Mickleham if there is 
sufficient demand.  
If you would like more information, 
please ring me or speak to Sheila Cole 
on 07981 892594.         Frances Presley

  01306 882473

The Hearing 
Champions

Stan Piper
We are sorry to report the death, 

after a long illness, of Stan Piper 
on 13th June. He and his wife Jaki lived 
in Dell Close many years ago and were 
very active in the community. After they 
moved away they continued to maintain 
contacts here and were long-time 
mailing list subscribers of the MPM. We 
send your love and sincere sympathy to 
Jaki and her family.
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From additional lighting and sockets
to complete rewires

Fully insured     Registered with the NICEIC

Mike PalmerMike Palmer  
Electrical ServicesElectrical Services
Part P registered electrician

07866 930483  mike@mikepalmer.biz
Boxhill Way     Strood Green     Betchworth RH3 7HY Boxhill Way     Strood Green     Betchworth RH3 7HY 

REVIVING CARPETS 
& UPHOLSTERY 

IN SURREY
Covering Dorking & 

all surrounding areas

Call 01306 740035 / 07747 122128 
or visit www.carpetrevival.co.uk

to book a free home visit/quotation

We clean to a professional standard using eco-
friendly chemicals and the latest equipment.

Offering a thorough survey, clean and 
customer satisfaction. Certified and insured.

Following our article in the last edition 
of the magazine we are delighted to 

report that we have now reached our 
fundraising target and share certificates 
have now been despatched to all those 
who have contributed – so a heartfelt 
‘thank you’ to you all.
May we take this opportunity to remind 
all shareholders that when they move 
out of the village they need to transfer 
their shares either to the new owner of 
their house or another resident of the 
village. This can be done by executing 
a share transfer form (which can be 
downloaded from the internet) in 
favour of the transferee and delivering 
it along with their share certificate to 
the company secretary below and he 
will process the transfer free of charge. 
If you have any questions about this 

Westhumble Fields: An Update
process please feel free to raise them 
with him.
Also a reminder to those who back onto 
the fields not to empty garden waste 
or other material into the fields (as, 
at the very least, this can be a hazard 
for the cattle) and not to compromise 
the farmer’s stock fencing (which is 
designed to keep the cattle in the fields 
and out of your gardens!).
Finally, on a different note, Jim and 
I have been directors of the field 
company for over 20 years. Although 
we are happy to continue, it would 
make sense to add one or two perhaps 
‘younger’ residents to the board to 
ensure ‘continuity’ in the future for 
this important community asset. So if 
you would like to consider contributing 
in this way and would like to know 

more about what is involved do please 
feel free to contact either of us below 
and we will be happy to answer your 
questions.                      Chris Wilkinson

Director and Secretary
chris.wilkinson2@gmail.com

07774 772257
Jim Horsburgh, Director

jim@horsburgh.net
 07876 654353

Garden Shed visit to Highgrove

The Garden Shed had their second 
visit to Highgrove, this time in 
May. We were delighted to see its 
splendour in a different season. 
Many remarked on how forward-
thinking Prince Charles had been 
40 years ago when he set out to 
create a totally organic garden. 
Unfortunately we are not allowed 
to take photographs of the gardens. 

A herd of Indian elephants greeted us at the front entrance of 
Highgrove. The display of these life-sized elephant sculptures is in 
support of the CoExistence campaign to draw attention to the loss of 
biodiversity caused as humans encroach on wild spaces throughout 
the world. Sculpted from dried Lantana Camara stalks wrapped over 
steel structures, the elephants have been made by artist Shubhra 
Nayar and a collective of local artisans under the creative direction 
of conservationist Ruth Ganesh. Lantana, which was brought to India 
by British tea planters as a decorative plant has become a toxic, invasive species outcompeting local flora, further highlighting the damage to 
global ecosystems done by humans. There is also a display of these  Elephant sculptures at Waddesdon Manor, Buckinghamshire.

Dog Owners! 
Children need your 

cooperation

The Mickleham Recreation Ground 
was originally given to the parish 

specifically for the benefit and well-
being of children in our community.
It is still very popular both with the 
playground area and the space provided 
for football, rounders and other ball 
games; as well as giving St Michael’s 
School a site for its Sports Day.
However dog owners are increasingly 
failing to clear up their animals’ mess 
and this is creating a real health hazard 
for children using the Rec.
PLEASE will dog owners clear up after 
their dogs. Otherwise the parish 
councillors who are trustees of the 
recreation ground will have to consider 
banning dogs from the area.
Thank you dog owners for your support.

 David Ireland 
Chairman, Mickleham Parish Council

Plant Passion
a flower farm in East Clandon

Wednesday 6th July 2 pm
Includes a talk, guided tour and demonstration

Cost £10 - Booking essential
Optional Lunch at The Queens Head – Self-drive (Car share where possible)

and
Great Comp Gardens

near Sevenoaks, Kent

Wednesday 10th August 10 am
Includes a guided tour by curator & salvia specialist William Dyson

Cost £15 - Booking essential
Self-drive – Car share where possible

See our website for details   www.gardenshed.club
Booking and information

Pauline Davis 07759 646353 or paulinemdavis@gmail.com

We invite you to join us on the following visits

Mickleham Choral Society's Marquee for Hire
White marquee, 10 m x 4 m with sides, pegs and instructions
£50 per day (or £75 with advice)  Wine glass hire £6 per 2 doz

Call 07778 662338 or email philrandles@talktalk.net

Can you spare a couple 
of hours a week?
Mole Valley 
Stroke Club

is looking for volunteers 
to help with the group

We offer club members 
the opportunity to try new 

activities, share ideas and meet 
others experiencing the life-
changing effects of a stroke.
Volunteers are needed to help 

with administration, driving and 
assisting at our meetings.
The Stroke Club meets on 
Wednesdays at St John’s 

Community Hall, North 
Holmwood from 1030-1230.

For more information 
please contact Jacqui at 

molevalleystrokeclub@gmail.com

Following the last couple of years, 
when sadly we have been unable to 

hold the bonfire, due to Covid, plans are 
to hold this year’s Bonfire & fireworks 
on Saturday 5th November in the same 
field as previous years adjacent to the 
railway (Westhumble Field).

Westhumble Bonfire & Fireworks
If you have material for the bonfire (no 
rubbish, please) bring it to the field and 
leave it near the site BUT NOT BEFORE 
15th OCTOBER.  No YEW wood or timber 
with screws or nails, as these can be 
dangerous to animals. More details  will 
be included in the September magazine.

CHERRY FAIR
St Barnabas Church, Ranmore  

Saturday 16th July  1.30 - 4 pm  
Teas and cakes • books • plants • bric-a-brac 

Churchwarden’s raffle • cakes & produce • tombola
Everyone welcome
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The past year has been a busy one 
for the Mickleham Parish Council, 

with a number of issues needing to be 
resolved.
Covid restrictions clearly continued to 
affect a number of activities, although 
the Council has been meeting in person 
for the whole of the year, albeit socially 
distanced for most of the year.
At our first meeting of the year on May 
24, 2021, Graham Clark was elected to 
the role of Vice Chairman and David 
Ireland and David Ottridge re-elected 
as Chairman and RFO (Responsible 
Finance Officer) respectively.
Working groups were established 
to explore certain issues, including 
applications to Surrey CC’s ‘Your Fund’ for 
additional equipment for the playground 
and the establishment of suitable barriers 
to secure footpaths and bridleways in our 
area. The second of these applications 
was eventually withdrawn and the first 
failed to get funding. 
The Working Group to co-ordinate the 
consultation and development plans 
in Norbury Park continues to function 
under the guidance of John Lowes but 
the consultation process has been 
delayed on several occasions. 
The Community WhatsApp group is 
thriving and the Church Community 

Mickleham Parish Council Chairman’s Report – May 2022
Group has organised a number of 
successful activities, including a picnic 
at Juniper Hall, the Harvest Supper, 
Advent Windows and most recently a 
Skittles Evening. 
Traffic calming on the Old London 
Road remains a challenge. The vehicle 
activated speed camera has been 
installed; the Community Speed 
Watch team is now back in action and 
the proposals for additional traffic 
restrictions are due to be implemented 
very shortly.
The trustees of  the Mickleham 
Playground Association maintain this 
much used facility and have a number 
of new volunteers to assist with its 
regular safety checks. Two acts of 
vandalism were reported and the 
damage addressed. 
The new council notice board at the 
junction with School Lane and Byttom 
Hill was installed and is much used. 
A number of other matters have arisen 
since the last Annual Parish Meeting, 
including the appointment of a new 
Parish Priest, the Rev’d Dr Sandra 
Faccini. The new café and coffee shop, 
51 Degrees North, opened in April and 
is much appreciated, as is the new 
management of the Running Horses 
by the Little and Large Pub Company.

The ‘Local Plan’ has been carefully 
examined and a response submitted by 
Mickleham Parish Council in November 
2021. The final report on the ‘Local Plan’ 
is due later this summer.
The Boundary Review Commission’s 
proposals have also been thoroughly 
examined and a response made both by 
the council and by individual members 
of the community.
The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee is to be 
celebrated on June 3-5 with a number 
of joint community-based activities, 
including a tea party and live music 
event in Westhumble and a civic 
service and Big Lunch in Mickleham. 
To celebrate this historic occasion 
Mickleham Parish Council has presented 
a tree, which is to be planted it the new 
churchyard extension.
Other issues have also been discussed 
but time prevents the writer of this 
report from detailing them all. Suffice 
to say that one change, decreed from 
on high, demotes your chairman to an 
item of furniture in future reports!
Thanks must be expressed to our 
Parish Clerk, Feena Graham, for 
keeping us so well informed and in 
order and to my fellow councillors for 
their continuing hard work on behalf 
of the community.

David Ireland, Chair(man)

Th e  A n n u a l 
Parish Meeting 

was held in the 
Ranmore Room 
on Wednesday 

25th May at 7.30 pm. The Annual 
Report of the chairman was received 
and is printed below. The main item on 
the agenda was a talk by The Rev’d Dr 
Sandra Faccini who presented her vision 
of her role and that of the church in 
Mickleham and Westhumble.
She began by expressing her view that 
the church has two main functions; 
worship and service, which of course 
reflect the greatest commandments of 
Jesus; Love the Lord your God with all 
your soul and with all your mind and 
with all your strength. The second is 
this: Love your neighbour as yourself. 

Mickleham Annual Parish Meeting
There is no other commandment 
greater than these. We are all called 
to gather together to worship which 
we hope will enable us to follow Jesus 
more closely and honour God with 
all of our lives and go out to serve 
our local community and help those 
in need.
Sandra went on to expand these views 
in practical terms as the church engages 
with the broader diocesan vision of 
growing disciples, growing in diversity 
and in community engagement.
St Michael’s Church is running another 
Alpha Course to encourage those 
enquiring about the Christian faith and 
is encouraging prayer and Bible study 
groups. 
Sandra spoke of the church wanting 
to be at the heart of the community 

and the importance of the Church 
Community Group in facilitating social 
activities which will bring together 
the full range of those living in our 
community as well as raising funds for 
a range of charities. 
The Jubilee celebrations present a 
marvellous opportunity for the church 
and the parish council to work together 
for the benefit of the whole community. 
She concluded by saying how much 
she was enjoying living in Mickleham 
and the friendliness she has already 
experienced. It is a beautiful place 
to live, although its residents still 
experience many of the problems 
faced in society at present. Finally 
she expressed her thanks to all who 
contribute to the life of this community, 
not least the parish council. 

CRYPTIC DELICACIES
Last month’s puzzle had golden 

squares  po int ing  to  a  name 
associated with CAGE, CONSTANT, 
and ELECTROMAGNETIC INDUCTION 
as well as BENZENE and RUBBER 
BALLOON. Even if you didn’t know 
the answer, putting those words into 
Google would point to only one name: 
MICHAEL FARADAY (1791-1867). He 
really was the most extraordinary 
man whose life’s work directly impacts 
the lives of everyone on this planet 
today. The son of a fundamentalist 
Christian blacksmith’s apprentice, he 
went on from his own apprenticeship 
as a bookbinder to become one of 
the greatest scientific discoverers of 
all time. He was self-taught through 
reading widely and then attended 
lectures in London by eminent scientists 
of the day. Sending a book of his notes 
to Humphrey Davy led to Davy taking 
on Faraday as one of his assistants, 
including an extraordinary honeymoon 
tour through Europe during the last two 
years of Napoleon’s reign when Faraday 
acted as valet and met many leading 
scientists as well as dealing with the 
snootiness of Davy’s new wife.
Though Faraday is primarily remem-
bered for his visionary work on 
electricity and magnetism (including: 
the Faraday CAGE, an enclosure used to 
block electromagnetic fields, e.g. in cars 
and aircraft to protect passengers from 
lightning; and the Faraday CONSTANT, 
the absolute electric charge of one 
mole of electrons, discovered via his 
work on electrolysis), it is indicative 
of the breadth of his interests that he 
also invented the RUBBER BALLOON 
(to be able to hold gases in his lab) and 
BENZENE (finding it as an oily residue 
from the production of illuminating 
gas, though he called it ‘bicarburet of 
hydrogen’ – see his original sample 
in the Faraday Museum at the Royal 
Institution).
For more of his story, I can greatly 
recommend: ‘Faraday, Maxwell, and 
the electromagnetic field - how two men 
revolutionized physics’ by Nancy Forbes 
& Basil Mahon. Michael Faraday and 
his subsequent fellow visionary James 
Clerk Maxwell were two true beacons 
who showed the way through curiosity, 
industry, humility and humanity.

Here are some of the clues worked out, 
with definitions underlined:
13 Nothing personal smells – at last 
there is a means to turn wind into 
sweet melody (4)
OBOE
‘Nothing’ = O, ‘personal smells’ = BO 
(for Body Odour), ‘at last there’ means 
you take the last letter of ‘therE’ = E.
15 Periodical about Scottish mountains 
might be made out to be the biggest 
cause of smell on forecourts (7)
BENZENE
Scott ish mountain =  ben,  so a 
‘periodical about Scottish mountains’ 
might be a ben-zine (‘zine’ is short for 
magazine). ‘might be’ is an indicator 
of that jokey cryptic tricksiness. ‘made 
out’ is an indicator of a homophone 
(i.e. if spoken ‘ben-zine’ could be made 
out to be BENZENE). Benzene is an 
additive to petrol (it raises the octane 
rating and reduces knocking), though 
since the discovery of its carcinogenic 
toxicity it is limited to no more than 
1% of petrol content in Europe. It was 
a surprise to me that it is not named 
after Karl Benz (of motor car fame), 
but rather ‘gum benzoin’, from which it 
was synthesized after Faraday’s initial 
discovery. Gum benzoin is an aromatic 
resin found in trees and imported 
from the Orient since the 16th century 
for use in perfumes and flavouring. 
Benzene’s own distinctive smell led 
to it being used as an aftershave until 
the early 20th century (in fairness, it 
can’t have been more noxious than 
Lynx for Men).
26 It could be said that Partygate 
authorised angry constituents to 
deliver cake from the EU (6)
GATEAU
‘constituents’ is an indicator to a hidden 
word, as in some of the component 
parts of the words that precede it – so 
within ‘PartyGATE AUthorised’ you can 
see what delivers the cake.
1 Big name drummer holds on to 
eyeball as a way to see someone like 
Galileo (9)
STARGAZER
‘Big name drummer’ = STARR (i.e. 
Ringo), ‘eyeball’ is as in the verb = GAZE.   Answer on page 26

4 Dry land is reached by black bird after 
swish with feathers (4,4)
DUST BOWL
‘swish with feathers’ = DUST (as in what 
you do during housework), ‘black’ = B, 
‘bird’ = OWL.
5 I am indebted to broadcast boss 
taking the lead in workshop (6)
STUDIO
‘boss’ = STUD (as in a raised ornament – 
very common synonym in crosswords) 
which leads I + ‘am indebted to’ = 
owe, which when ‘broadcast’ sounds 
like O.
6 Large vessel heading off from port in 
emergency service (5)
AORTA
‘heading off from pORT’ leaves you 
with ORT which you then put in AA for 
the Automobile Association or, as they 
called themselves, ‘the 4th Emergency 
Service’.
19 Return to research facility with 
madman and mushroom (7)
BALLOON
‘research facility’ = LAB, when returned 
= BAL, madman = LOON.
23 Shut up! What on earth is the time 
spent so far by Charlie? (4)
CAGE
‘What on earth is the time spent so far’ 
= AGE which is put next to (‘by’) ‘Charlie’ 
= C (from the NATO phonetic alphabet).
I hope this helps and it would be great 
to get any feedback via andrewt@
andrewtatham.co.uk                 Andrew

BRAIN 
TEASER

Can you translate this diagram
 into words? Say what you see. 

XIST
N
G

  20 21



Over 25 years’ experience working on extensions    
renovations    new-build and conversion projects for

builders and domestic customers alike.  

ALL ASPECTS OF INTERNAL & EXTERNAL PLASTERING
07740 860560  chrisguyplastering@gmail.com

Do you need a plasterer?

Our work is to a high standard and 
we are fast. Give Chris a call for a 

free    no obligation quotation.

Contact: Andy 07895 719706 Contact: Andy 07895 719706 
andy@kirksdomestics.co.ukandy@kirksdomestics.co.uk

Domestic Appliance RepairsDomestic Appliance Repairs
30 years’ experience repairing and installing            30 years’ experience repairing and installing            

all gas and electric domestic appliancesall gas and electric domestic appliances

•  Cookers  Microwaves•  Cookers  Microwaves
•  Dishwashers•  Dishwashers
•  Washing machines•  Washing machines
•  Fridges / Freezers•  Fridges / Freezers
•  Water coolers•  Water coolers
•  Coffee machines•  Coffee machines
•  Tumble dryers•  Tumble dryers

&Painting
Decorating

INTERIOR & EXTERIOR • CARPENTRY • HANDYMAN

ANDREW CLARK 07800 796 737

Diagnosis, Expert Treatment & Professional Care
for Your Feet

Bookham
Chiropody & Podiatry Clinic

We provide the best 
possible care for your feet

Book your appointment: 
01372 454583

29 High Street, Great Bookham KT23 4AA
www.bookhamchiropody-podiatry.co.uk

A25 ELECTRICALS
Domestic & Commercial

• Electrical Installations
• Alterations

• Expertise in Fault Finding
• Condition Reports

07760 852 540
Part P Approved

Every garden 
needs compost!

Mickleham and Westhumble 
Horticultural Society would like 

to offer its members the opportunity 
to order Country Natural's Well-Rotted 
Stable Manure from the Compost 
Centre, Woking at the bulk discount 
price of £3.50 per 80 litre bag.  We can 
also add Sylvagrow general purpose 
peat-free compost to the order.  This is 
£7 for 50 litres.
These are bargain prices but only 
available on larger orders so we need 
to join together to make it viable.  If 
we have sufficient interest, our plan is 
to place an order for delivery in early 
October to Mickleham Village Hall with 
collection from the car park.  
There will be a bag of each product at 
the Summer Show on 9th July at the 
plant stall, so please come along, take a 
look, and register your interest.  Orders 
will need to be placed and paid for by 
1st September 2022.  
If you would like to bag some of this 
bargain compost but are not yet a 
member of the horticultural society, we 
always welcome new members.  Annual 
membership is £5 per household.
We look forward to seeing you at the 
show.                                  Lucy Adshead
Contact details:
Membership enquiries – Judith Long  
judith.long@btinternet.com
Compost enquiries – Lucy Adshead  
lucyadshead@lapurple.co.uk

Mickleham & 
Westhumble 

Horticultural Society
Special autumn offer 
to horticultural society 

members

All Summer Show entries  must be sent to Angela Gilchrist 
by 8 pm on Wednesday 6th July ar.gilchrist@btinternet.com

Westhumble Gardens open 
through the 

National Garden Scheme
Friday 1st July 6 – 8.30 pm

ASHLEIGH GRANGE and ASHCOMBE
Admission £10  - including a glass of wine 

Saturday 2nd July 2 – 5.30 pm
ASHCOMBE ONLY

Admission £5 – Home-made teas

Sunday 3rd July 2 – 5.30 pm 
ASHLEIGH GRANGE and ASHCOMBE
Admission £8 - Home-made teas or wine & Pimms

Plants for sale.  Dogs allowed on leads.

Mickleham & Westhumble 
Horticultural Society

SUMMER SHOW
Saturday 9th July

Mickleham Village Hall
2.30 to 4.30 pm

Come and see an amazing display of 
homegrown flowers, fruit, vegetables

and other produce, cooking, 
crafts and photography

Plants stalls  Teas & delicious cakes 
All welcome

Dorking Pest Control Services
Local Authority Approved Contractors

Our Services include: Wasps  Bee Swarms  Hornets  Rats  Mice  
Squirrels  Fleas  Flies  Ants  Cockroaches  Bed Bugs  

Rabbits  Moles  Foxes and Deer

Experts in pest control throughout SurreyExperts in pest control throughout Surrey
Office:Office: 01306 743001      01306 743001      Ivor: Ivor: 07710 117491       07710 117491      Chris:Chris: 07971 519415 07971 519415

• Domestic  Commercial and Industrial  • Contract Work  • Preventative Control Programmes

www. dorkingpestcontrol.comwww. dorkingpestcontrol.com
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Get IT Fixed, Get IT Connected
Expert Repair & Maintenance

ChalkHill Systems
www.chalkhillsystems.co.uk

Brockham based. No call out charges. Fully transparent quotations 
with no hidden costs. We make technology work for you.

Call us now on

01737 845980

MicklehamParish News Dec 2013 63x88.indd   1 09/01/2014   19:26:26

Building Plans
For home improvements & extensions

Including planning & building regulations
Fast efficient service at competitive rates

MICHAEL LLOYDCEng MICE

For free consultation:
Phone: 01483 205479 or 07958 791 402 

Extensions and alterations often require a  
Structural Engineer

Robert Wynter & Partners Ltd
01306 879875

Book House  Vincent Lane 
Dorking RH4 3HW 

ALL WORK GUARANTEED
Call us today for a FREE quotation on:

01306 304736 | 07852 833802
info@remedialroofing.co.uk      www.remedialroofing.co.uk

remedial roofing  
For people with roof issues and deficiencies

• New roofs – slate & tiled roof specialists    • All roof repairs    moss removal & gutter clearance
• Flat roofs    traditional felt & GRP fibreglass    • New uPVC Fascia    soffit & guttering

Obtain an up-to-date report of remedial roofing on www.checkatrade.com

YES 
CHANGED

M &  R BUTLER
•  GENERAL HOUSE MAINTENANCE
•  EXTERNAL & INTERNAL DECORATING
•  BESPOKE CARPENTRY
•  LOCAL REFERENCES
•  40+ YEARS EXPERIENCE

07776256131 / 07896015771

Regular readers will be delighted to 
know that Mickleham foxes have 

not yet realised the nursery chickens 
have returned, which of course means 
that our chickens have settled back 
into their term-time home and love 
free ranging in what would otherwise 
just be a redundant but prolifically 

nettled area at the back of the village 
hall. Sadly, the chickens do not eat 
nettles, but we have seen red admiral 
butterflies (who lay their eggs on 
them), so are pleased we are helping 
some wildlife.  Last year we planted 
several buddleias to encourage more 
butterflies to our garden, and we have 
just purchased some painted lady and 
peacock butterfly larvae for the children 
to watch and begin to understand their 
lifecycle and metamorphosis.  
We enjoyed a fabulous Jubilee, made 
crowns and had a crown parade. 
We especially enjoyed Paddington’s 
tea party with the Queen and have 
been making our own playdough 
cakes suitable to a royal tea party. 
The forest schoolers continue to have 
a wild experience in both the area 
attached to the nursery and to areas 
around Mickleham. They have explored 

another dead creature this month, a 
slow worm, and discovered how this 
lizard tries to evade capture by shedding 
its tail. They have also experienced a zip 
wire and a blindfolded obstacle course, 
which is a fantastic activity to show their 
descriptive language skills and trust in 
each other.
This year our end of term show will be 
'The Enormous Turnip'. The story has 
given us the opportunity to learn new 
words to describe big, we are learning 
new songs and look forward to acting 
out the story for parents at the end of 
term. We will be bidding farewell to 25 
children this year as they move onto the 
next stage in their educational journey. 
We wish them all the very best and look 
forward to hearing how they are doing 
as they hopefully all return to see us 
in their big school uniforms or at least 
return for our Christmas Fair.

Hilary Budd
Clockwise from left: Crown parade for Jubilee celebrations; getting a closer look; thrills on the 
zip wire; blindfold obstacle course
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Contact us for more information about admissions 
01372 361021   www.stmichaelscommunitynursery.co.uk

Mickleham Village Hall  Dell Close
Weekdays  9.15 am – 12.15 pm (term time)

WITH OPTIONAL LUNCH CLUB
On Mondays and Thursdays there is the option for children to stay until 2.45 p.m.

Maximum 26 children per session 
• playing naturally   • learning naturally

We offer an excellent range of pre-school activities for 2½ to 5 year-olds 
where they can learn through play in an informal friendly atmosphere.                 

Suitable items for the foodbank collection
Tinned veg / tomatoes / soup / sauces / baked beans
Powdered milk / UHT milk (green and blue only) 
Rice pudding / long life sponge puddings
Coffee / tea bags / long life fruit juice 
Pasta / rice / pulses / instant mash
Jam / honey / marmalade / spreads
Sugar (500g bags only)

Washing-up and cleaning products
Tissues / paper towels / tampons

Men's / women's toiletries
Laundry products 

Nappies
Pet food

Please do not include 
out-of-date  items or those 
that require refrigeration 

WESTHUMBLE
St Anthony    Pilgrims Way

Sue Tatham 01306 882547

MICKLEHAM
Garden Corner  off Old London Road

Mary Banfield 01372 373912

LOCAL FOOD BANK COLLECTION POINTS

AN AFFORDABLE AND EXPERIENCED PROFESSIONAL 
ALTERNATIVE TO TRADITIONAL SOLICITORS

• Divorce • Arrangements for children  • Finances  
• Court Proceedings

PROUD TO PROVIDE A DIFFERENT KIND OF SERVICE
• Affordable fees • Straight-talking advice

• Practical  real support
Contact me for a consultation 

07808 572157  juliewattsfamilylaw.co.uk

Julie Watts
F a m i l y  L a w

Vivien Cresswell
Made-to-measure Soft Furnishings

          

01737 843858
info@cresswellscurtains.co.uk

www.viviencresswell.co.uk

Curtains  Roman Blinds  Cushions
Extensive range 

of fabrics

BRAIN TEASER answer:  10 Downing Street

stmichaels-dorking.surrey.sch.uk/

The Power of Partnership Working
Collaboration allows us to know more than we are 

capable of knowing by ourselves.  Paul Solarz
Collaboration divides the task and multiplies the success.

Find a group of people who challenge and inspire you to spend a lot of time 
with them and it will change your life.  Amy Peohler

In so many aspects of our professional 
(and personal) lives we are fully 

aware of the power of partnerships: 
the opportunity for growth and 
development, the strength in sharing    
the efficiency and effectiveness of a 
team and the positivity of learning 
new ideas and approaches. So it will 
come as no surprise that schools 
across the country are rising to the 
recent government challenge of ‘no 
school should stand alone’ by exploring 
and developing a whole range of 
collaborations and partnerships 
that will facilitate their growth and 
development with others.

As smal l  v i l lage infant schools    
St Michael's CE Infant School and 
Newdigate CE Infant School are fortunate 
to have a very committed and dedicated 
staff governing body and parent 
community (as well as our linked village 
and church communities) who go above 
and beyond for the children in their 
care. Like a family we know each other 
well and have supported each other 
through the good and bad times, this 
has certainly been the case in the last 
few pandemic years!  Our relationships 
and connections are precious to us and 
we would never want to lose our family 
feel.  However with the ever-increasing 
expectations of education we have 
become increasingly aware that every 
member of our community needs to 

Newdigate CE Infant School

take on more and more in order to 
fulfil our duties and that we would 
need to think and work differently if 
we want our small schools to continue 
to flourish.
Both schools have been actively involved 
in partnership work for many years to 
drive school improvement initially 
through the usual Local Authority and 
Diocesan routes but also through the 
Dorking Schools Partnership (DSP) a 
confederation of 14 Dorking schools 
who joined together to create ‘an 
effective network maximising the 
educational opportunities for the local 
community.’ www.dorking-schools.
net/index.asp
Yet still we knew we needed more; a 
closer relationship that worked with 
greater depth and detail and included 
targeted exchange and collaboration.  
We chose to do this through an informal 
partnership of our two small village    
voluntary aided infant schools. The 
benefits of working with a partner 
school were quickly realised and over 
the last five years we have gone from 
strength to strength and can now boast 
a wide range of collaborative projects 
that have enabled both schools to 
improve their offer to the families 
within them.  Our staff are now familiar 
with the challenges and benefits of 
the partnership and speak highly of 
the opportunities it has provided from 

Solution to the June crossword 
Across: 7 Stair  8 Induction    10 Crèche    11 Antedate    12 Magnetic    13 Oboe    15 Benzene    17 Electro    20 Brim    
22 Accented    25 Tribunal    26 Gateau    27 Detention    28 Annoy. 
Down: 1 Stargazer    2 Pince-nez    3 Enhance    4 Dust bowl    5 Studio    6 Aorta    9 Nest    14 Freemason    
16 Nominate    18 Constant    19 Balloon    21 Rubber    23 Cage    24 Tried. 

resource sharing and professional and 
curriculum development to sharing of 
policies and practice and eventually 
teacher and leadership exchange. 
We have moved from an informal 
exploratory school partnership to a 
strong well-established alliance that has 
provided better learning outcomes for 
pupils at both schools whilst retaining 
the individual identity of each. So for 
both schools there is no looking back!  
We are excited about the next steps and 
know that whatever the future holds 
we will be stronger together.  In March 
of this year the government set out the 
future educational landscape through 
their white paper ‘Opportunity for all: 
strong schools with great teachers for 
your child.’  Because of our partnerships    
we are now more than ready to rise to 
this challenge!                        Paula Bliss

Executive Head

‘What is it like to 
attend this school?
Pupils enjoy coming 
to school.  They treat 

each other with respect, are well 
mannered and enjoy offering each 
other support and guidance.  Pupils say 
that they feel safe in school because 
the staff care about them.  They enjoy 
their lessons and the wide range of 
opportunities available to them.  For 
example, they like the clubs after school 
that change every term.

Here is a taste of our 2022 Ofsted Report
Pupils behave well. They know and 
follow the rules and routines set out 
by staff.  They play happily together at 
break time and lunchtime.  In lessons, 
pupils are enthusiastic about what they 
are learning.  If bullying does happen, 
it is dealt with by teachers well and 
stops quickly.
Leaders have high expectations of what 
pupils can achieve academically and 
personally.  They have thought carefully 
about how to help pupils to succeed 
in different subjects. Teachers plan 

learning that captures pupils’ interests.
Staff know pupils and their families 
well, and relationships within the school 
community are strong. The school 
promotes a strong, caring and nurturing 
ethos that many parents praised.  One 
pupil expressed the thoughts of other 
pupils and parents by saying, ‘Everyone 
here has a kind heart.’
The full report can be read on our 
school website: https://stmichaels-
dorking.surrey.sch.uk/ 
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Cryptic 
Crossword

Andrew Tatham

CALL NOW FOR YOUR FREE VALUATION
01372 450500

www.johnwadsworth.co.uk   sales@johnwadsworth.co.uk
A professional  efficient and friendly serviceA professional  efficient and friendly service

Need help with your 
accounts? 
Running a business needs time and 
energy – don’t waste your time working 
on your accounts when you can work on 
your business instead!  
At a4c we provide fixed fee accountancy 
solut ions with fr iendly  support 
throughout the year.  Services include 
accounts    tax returns    VAT    payroll    
book-keeping etc.  
Friendly    approachable and local to 
Dorking – we enjoy getting to know our 
clients so call us today for a no obligation 
chat.
We LOVE numbers so YOU don’t have 
to!  
01737 652852
esther@a4cgroup.co.uk 	
www.a4cgroup.co.uk 
  

LOCAL BUILDER
New bathroom installation 

specialist   
plumbing/heating   

electrics    plastering & tiling   
decorating    Karndean flooring.
All building works and property 

maintenance undertaken. 
All works guaranteed 
36 years' experience

Please contact Damian
07940 599845 / 01306 880332

musgrovebuild@gmail.com

RATED AS OUTSTANDING BY CARE QUALITY COMMISSION
Committed to providing a quality    trusted and consistent

 home care service    we only recruit local CareGivers 
and match every CareGiver to every client so 

the same person will call each time.
01372 741544     

simon.burrowes@homeinstead-epsom.co.uk 
www.homeinstead.co.uk/epsom

A local    award-winning business supporting 
people living in Epsom and Mole Valley    
enabling them to remain living independently 
AT HOME as well as providing companionship 
and colour to peoples lives.
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The golden squares point to someone
connected with 4 and 23 before 

becoming a 5D and releasing ‘26 8’ (4,6)

Across
1   Ne’er-do-well has unseemly
     urge (3,3)
5   Sent a fun comic directions after a
     French firm went to Open (8)
9   Soup made by Italian with
     106-year-old bloodbath (8)
10 It’s considered to be rude to
     burp at lunatic (6)
11 Those covering the tops of 
      sporting bodies warned ethics are
      being dismantled (12)
13 Nancy’s number can be derived
      from 22 -– added to 23 it becomes
     significant to the one of the golden
     squares (4)
14 Bounce back from erotic
     disagreement about central
     heating (8)
17 I’d eat men if suffering with
     cerebral disorder (8)
18 Plant acorn whilst secretly
      holding a corn product (4)
20 What felony will second half
      put on show when edited in
      a way for viewers to see the
      truth? (3,2,3,4)
23 God, it takes a mint to eat
      little starter! (6)
24 Omit tuna recipe for appearance 
      of freak of nature (8)

25 Error after calling for surrenders
      to 5D (6,2)
26 Leaves Zoom to go through
      the roof (6)
Down
2    An exam was announced, leaving   
      one in a state of murderous
      frenzy (4)
3   A different place that can mend, 
     sew and reheel (9)
4    Half of huge car contains a 
       load of stars (6)

Tony Butler, Tim Mathieson and Jonathan Blake 
sorting out the Big Lunch marquee at the village 
hall after it had been blown over by the wind 
on Saturday.

5    Undress as a camel cavorted
      with someone more trustworthy
      than Boris Johnson (4,3,8)
6    Fire leads sergeant to give an
       example with lots of stamping
       and clapping (8)
7    Attempting to make a wasp
       rational is essentially the
      calling of a small child (5)
8     Once had money to gobble
       soft cheese without needing
       head of bank’s know-how (10)
12  Rein in petrol usage in a way
       that gets one in the wrong
       place for free (10)
15  Diversionary tactic lay in being still
       and allowing others to react (9)
16  Son tests perverse items that hold
       37.85411784 liters or 45.5609
       litres (8)
19  Cook famously found what to put
       on a Mars bar in Scotland (6)
21  Excuse me, source of illumination,
       can that get you drunk? (5)
22  Belt the last character to
       join United (4)

The solution to the June crossword is on page 26
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J S WilsonJ S Wilson
MicklehamMickleham

Carpentry & Building Carpentry & Building 
ServicesServices

Extensions ~ Conversions Extensions ~ Conversions 
Refurbishments ~ Property MaintenanceRefurbishments ~ Property Maintenance

Fully guaranteed ~ Fully insuredFully guaranteed ~ Fully insured
                            One call WILL solve it all  One call WILL solve it all  

Contact Jason on: 07761 926684 or Contact Jason on: 07761 926684 or 01372 379359
            info@jasonswilson.co.uk

Residential & Commercial Property
Wills, Trusts & Probate
Litigation and Mediation
Crisis Management

Fraud & Private Crime
LGBT Experts
Employment Law 
Family & Divorce Law

Reputation Protection
Commercial & Corporate Law
Media & Entertainment
Lease Extensions

Strength & wisdom in law & business since 1848

@MeabyandCo MeabyandComeaby-&-co meabyandcoSwitchboard: 01306 884432  www.meaby.co.uk

Drop by our offices at 159 High Street, Dorking RH4 1AD or contact our switchboard on 01306 884432.
Need advice elsewhere? We can assist. We have branch offices in Camberwell, Soho & Chigwell. 

Meaby & Co Solicitors sits proudly in the heart of Dorking High Street providing expert legal advice 
to individuals and businesses throughout the town and its surrounding area. With additional offices 
throughout London, our experienced team, our 5* Google reviews and award winning service 
will ensure that all of your legal needs are supported on your doorstep.

Specialising in:


